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Chairman Bacon, Vice Chairman Dolan, Ranking Member Thomas and members of the Judiciary Committee, thank you for the opportunity to share with you today our organization's support for House Bill 36, the “Pastor Protection Act.”
I am Barry Sheets, legislative liaison for Citizens for Community Values, the non-profit Ohio Family Policy Council for Focus on the Family, Family Research Council, American Family Association and Alliance Defending Freedom.
We applaud Rep. Vitale and the numerous co-sponsors of this legislation for the introduction of this bill.  One thing that we would specifically draw attention to, both in the current law and in this proposed bill, is the voluntary nature associated with the licensure to solemnize marriages in Ohio.  The law, and the bill use permissive language (“...may join together...”{ORC 3101.08 A)) in relation to the ability to perform marriages authorized by Ohio law.
It is evident that there is no authority under Ohio law to require clergy or place of worship to marry or to provide facilities for individuals seeking matrimony.   In many other jurisdictions, that assumption is being challenged via lawsuits and local governmental requirements which infringe on the rights of religious conscience.  House Bill 36  specifically, and I believe wisely, spells  out the primacy of that right of conscience so that in an environment of potentially conflicting views, there will be less ambiguity on this point.
The Ohio Constitution's Bill of Rights, in Article 1, section 7  states: “All men have a natural and indefeasible right to worship Almighty God according to the dictates of their own conscience. No person shall be compelled to attend, erect, or support any place of worship, or maintain any form of worship, against his consent; and no preference shall be given, by law, to any religious society; nor shall any interference with the rights of conscience be permitted.”
Ohio Supreme Court Justice Paul Pfeifer, in his opinion in Humphrey v. Lane (89 Ohio St.3d 62, 2000-Ohio-435), expounded on what this right in actuality means for Ohioans:  “The Ohio Constitution does have an eleven-word phrase that distinguishes itself from the United States Constitution: “nor shall any interference with the rights of conscience be permitted.”  The United States Constitution states that Congress shall make no law “prohibiting the free  exercise [of religion].”  We find the phrase that brooks no “interference with the rights of conscience” to be broader than that which proscribes any law prohibiting free exercise of religion.  The Ohio Constitution allows no law that even interferes with the rights of conscience.  The federal Constitution concerns itself with laws that prohibit the free exercise of religion.  By its nature the federal Constitution seems to target laws that specifically address the exercise of religion, i.e., not those laws that tangentially affect religion.  Ohio’s ban on any interference makes even those tangential effects potentially unconstitutional.”
Rep. Vitale's legislation is in the spirit and intent of both the Ohio Constitution and the interpretation of the broad religious liberty recognized by the courts of Ohio.  We respectfully ask the committee to adopt this legislation, and would be happy to take any questions of the committee.
